General Assembly Retirement System of the State of Illinois

Auditor's Report and Financial Audit

For the Year Ended June 30, 2013 Performed as Special Assistant Auditors for the Auditor General, State of Illinois



General Assembly Retirement System of the State of Illinois

Financial Audit For the Year Ended June 30, 2013

Table of Contents

System Officials	.1
------------------	----

Financial Statement Report

Summary	. 2
Independent Auditor's Report	. 3
Management's Discussion and Analysis (Unaudited)	. 6
Financial Statements	
Statements of Plan Net Position	.9
Statements of Changes in Plan Net Position 1	10
Notes to Financial Statements 1	11

Required Supplementary Information

Schedule of Funding Progress (Unaudited)	28
Schedule of Employer Contributions (Unaudited)	28
Notes to Required Supplementary Information (Unaudited)	29

Supplementary Financial Information

Summary of Revenues by Source	
Schedule of Payments to Consultants and Advisors	
Summary Schedule of Cash Receipts and Disbursements	

Independent Auditor's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting and on Compliance and Other Matters Based on an Audit	
of the Financial Statements Performed in Accordance with <i>Government</i> Auditing Standards	32
Prior Findings Not Repeated	34

General Assembly Retirement System of the State of Illinois

Financial Audit For the Year Ended June 30, 2013

System Officials

Executive Secretary	Timothy B. Blair
Division Manager	Jayne Waldeck
Accounting Division Supervisor	David M. Richter, CPA
Internal Auditor	Staci A. Crane (effective 9/17/2012 -
	11/15/13)

Office Locations

2101 South Veterans Parkway P.O. Box 19255 Springfield, Illinois 62794-9255

State of Illinois Building 160 North LaSalle Street, Suite N725 Chicago, Illinois 60601

General Assembly Retirement System of the State of Illinois

Financial Statement Report Summary For the Year Ended June 30, 2013

Summary

The audit of the accompanying financial statements of the General Assembly Retirement System of the State of Illinois was performed by **BKD**, LLP.

Based on their audit, the auditors expressed an unmodified opinion on the General Assembly Retirement System of the State of Illinois' financial statements.



Independent Auditor's Report

The Honorable William G. Holland Auditor General State of Illinois and Board of Trustees General Assembly Retirement System of the State of Illinois

Report on the Financial Statements

As Special Assistant Auditors for the Auditor General, we have audited the accompanying financial statements of the General Assembly Retirement System of the State of Illinois (System) as of and for the years ended June 30, 2013 and 2012, and the related notes to the financial statements, which collectively comprise the System's basic financial statements as listed in the table of contents.

Management's Responsibility for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of these financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America; this includes the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

Auditor's Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express opinions on these financial statements based on our audits. We did not audit the 2013 and 2012 financial statements of the Illinois State Board of Investment, an internal investment pool of the State of Illinois, which statements represent 85 percent, 90 percent, and 29 percent, respectively in 2013, and 90 percent, 93 percent, and (.80) percent, respectively, in 2012 of total assets, net position restricted for pension benefits, and total additions of the System. Those financial statements were audited by other auditors whose report thereon has been furnished to us, and our opinion, insofar as it relates to the amounts included for the Illinois State Board of Investment is based solely on the report of the other auditors. We conducted our audits in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in *Government Auditing Standards*, issued by the Comptroller General of the United States. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audits to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free from material misstatement.





An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. The procedures selected depend on the auditor's judgment, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the System's preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the System's internal control. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinions.

Opinions

In our opinion, based on our audits and the report of other auditors, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the plan net position of the System as of June 30, 2013 and 2012, and the respective changes in plan net position for the years then ended in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Other Matters

Required Supplementary Information

Accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America require that the management's discussion and analysis, the schedule of funding progress, the schedule of employer contributions and notes to required supplementary information listed in the table of contents be presented to supplement the basic financial statements. Such information, although not part of the basic financial statements, is required by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board who considers it to be an essential part of financial reporting for placing the basic financial statements in an appropriate operational, economic or historical context. We have applied certain limited procedures to the required supplementary information in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America, which consisted of inquiries of management about the methods of preparing the information and comparing the information for consistency with management's responses to our inquiries, the basic financial statements and other knowledge we obtained during our audit of the basic financial statements. We do not express an opinion or provide any assurance on the information because the limited procedures do not provide us with sufficient evidence to express an opinion or provide any assurance.

Other Information

Our audits were conducted for the purpose of forming opinions on the financial statements that collectively comprise the System's basic financial statements. The supplementary financial information as listed in the table of contents is presented for purposes of additional analysis and is not a required part of the basic financial statements.

Such information is the responsibility of management and was derived from and relates directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the basic financial statements. The supplementary financial information as listed in the table of contents has been subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audits of the basic financial statements and certain additional procedures, including comparing and reconciling such information directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the basic financial statements or to the basic financial statements themselves, and other additional procedures in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America by us and other auditors. In our opinion, the supplementary financial information, as listed in the table of contents, is fairly stated, in all material respects, in relation to the basic financial statements as a whole.

Other Reporting Required by Government Auditing Standards

In accordance with *Government Auditing Standards*, we have also issued our report dated December 20, 2013 on our consideration of the System's internal control over financial reporting and on our tests of its compliance with certain provisions of laws, regulations, contracts and grant agreements and other matters. The purpose of that report is to describe the scope of our testing of internal control over financial reporting and compliance and the results of that testing, and not to provide an opinion on the internal control over financial reporting or on compliance. That report is an integral part of an audit performed in accordance with *Government Auditing Standards* in considering the System's internal control over financial reporting and compliance.

BKD.LIP

Decatur, Illinois December 20, 2013

This financial report is designed to provide a general overview of the General Assembly Retirement System's finances for all those with an interest in the System's finances.

This section presents management's discussion and analysis of the financial position and performance of the General Assembly Retirement System (System) for the years ended June 30, 2013 and 2012. It is presented as a narrative overview and analysis.

The System is a defined benefit, single-employer public employee retirement system. It provides services to 160 active participants and 429 benefit recipients. Throughout this discussion and analysis units of measure (i.e. billions, millions, thousands) are approximate, being rounded up or down to the nearest tenth of the respective unit value.

OVERVIEW OF THE FINANCIAL **STATEMENTS**

This discussion and analysis is intended to serve as an introduction to the System's financial reporting which is comprised of the following components:

1. Basic Financial Statements. For the fiscal years ended June 30, 2013 and 2012, basic financial statements are presented for the System. This information presents the System's net position restricted for pension benefits as of June 30, 2013 and 2012. This financial information also summarizes the changes in the net position restricted for pension benefits for the years then ended.

2. Notes to the Financial Statements. The notes to the financial statements provide additional information that is essential to achieve a full understanding of the data provided in the basic financial statements.

3. Required Supplementary Information. The required supplementary information consists of two schedules and related notes concerning actuarial information, funded status and required contributions for the System.

4. Other Supplementary Schedules. Other supplementary schedules include more detailed information pertaining to the System, including schedules of revenues by source, cash receipts and disbursements, and payments to consultants.

FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS

• The System's net position increased by approximately \$1.6 million and decreased by approximately \$7.7 million during fiscal years 2013 and 2012, respectively. These changes were primarily due to a \$1.7 million increase in cash partially offset by a slight decrease in receivables during fiscal year 2013 and a \$8.9 million decrease in cash and investments partially offset by a \$1.3 million increase in receivables during fiscal year 2012.

• The System was actuarially funded at 16.2% as of June 30, 2013 which is a decrease from 18.5% as of June 30, 2012. For fiscal years 2013 and 2012, the actuarial value of assets equals the fair value of assets adjusted for any actuarial gains or losses from investment return incurred in the fiscal year recognized in equal amounts over the five year period following that fiscal year.

• The overall rate of return for the Illinois State Board of Investment (ISBI) Commingled Fund was 14.1% for fiscal year 2013 compared to 0.1% for fiscal year 2012.

ADDITIONS TO PLAN NET POSITION

Additions to Plan Net Position include employer and participant contributions and net income from investment activities. Participant contributions were approximately \$1.5 million and \$1.6 million for the years ended June 30, 2013 and 2012. Participant contribution rates are set by statute as a percentage of gross salary. Employer contributions increased to \$14.2 million in 2013 from \$10.5 million in 2012. This increase was the result of the actuarially determined employer contributions required by the State's funding plan.

The condensed Statements of Plan Net Position reflect the resources available to pay benefits to members, including retirees and beneficiaries, at the end of the years reported. A summary of the System's Plan Net Position is presented below.

Cor		tements of P (in thousands	lan Net Positi	on	
	,		-)		se/(Decrease) from
		As of June	30,	2012 to	2011 to
_	2013	2012	2011	2013	2012
Cash \$	4,238.7	\$ 2,481.3	\$ 3,102.3	\$ 1,757.4	\$ (621.0)
Receivables	1,197.5	1,341.5	30.7	(144.0)	1,310.8
Investments, at fair value *	52,111.8	50,410.1	58,616.4	1,701.7	(8,206.3)
Equipment, net	2.9	3.6	1.7	(0.7)	1.9
Total assets	57,550.9	54,236.5	61,751.1	3,314.4	(7,514.6)
Liabilities *	3,203.9	1,492.6	1,356.2	1,711.3	136.4
Total plan net position \$	54,347.0	\$ 52,743.9	\$ 60,394.9	\$ 1,603.1	\$(7,651.0)
* Including securities lending	collateral				

General Assembly Retirement System, State of Illinois _____ 6

DEDUCTIONS FROM PLAN NET POSITION

Deductions from Plan Net Position are primarily benefit payments. During 2013 and 2012, the System paid out \$20.2 million and \$19.4 million, respectively, in benefits and refunds, an increase of 3.9% from 2012. These higher payments were mainly due to an increase in the number of annuitants as well as a 3% automatic annuity increase paid each year. The administrative costs of the System represented 1.7% and 1.5% of total deductions in 2013 and 2012, respectively.

FUNDED RATIO

The funded ratio of the plan measures the ratio of the actuarial value of assets against actuarially determined liabilities and is one indicator of the fiscal strength of a pension fund's ability to meet obligations to its members. An annual actuarial valuation is required by statute. The most recent available valuation showed the funded status of the System on June 30, 2013 decreased to 16.2% from 18.5% at June 30, 2012. The major reason for the decline was the lingering effect of prior investment performance on the smoothed market value of assets. The amount by which actuarially determined liabilities exceeded the actuarial value of assets was \$268.6 million at June 30, 2013 compared to \$247.4 million at June 30, 2012.

and receives proportionate investment income from *Questions* the pool in accordance with respective ownership concerning any of percentage. Investment gains or losses are reported the information in the Statement of Changes in Plan Net Position of each participating entity.

The net investment income of the total ISBI Com- for additional mingled Fund was approximately \$1.6 billion dur- financial informing fiscal year 2013, versus \$5.0 million during fiscal ation should be year 2012, resulting in returns of 14.1% and 0.1%, addressed to respectively. The actual rate of return earned by the the General System will vary from the return earned on the total Assembly ISBI Commingled Fund as the result of overall market conditions at the time of additional investments in or withdrawals from the ISBI Commingled Fund. For the three, five, and ten year period ended June 30, 2013, the ISBI Commingled Fund earned a compounded rate of return of 11.6%, 3.9%, and 6.6%, respectively.

provided in this report or requests Retirement System, Accounting Division, 2101 S. Veterans Parkway, Illinois 62794

The ISBI is exposed to general market risk. This P. O. Box 19255, general market risk is reflected in asset valuations springfield, fluctuating with market volatility. Any impact from market volatility on the ISBI's investment portfolio depends in large measure on how deep the market downturn is, how long it lasts, and how it fits within fiscal year reporting periods. The resulting market risk and associated realized and unrealized gains and losses could significantly impact the ISBI's financial condition.

INVESTMENTS

Investments of the System are combined in a commingled investment pool with the Judges' Retirement System, State Employees' Retirement System, and one other state agency. The investments of this other state agency are immaterial to the total commingled investment pool. Each participating entity owns an equity position in the pool

The condensed Statements of Changes in Plan Net Position reflect the changes in the resources available to pay benefits to members, including retirees and beneficiaries.

Condensed Statements of Changes in Plan Net Position

	(in	thousands)			
				Increas	e/(Decrease)
					from
	For the Y	ear Ended Jur	ne 30,	2012 to	2011 to
	2013	2012	2011	2013	2012
Additions					
Participant contributions	\$ 1,451.2	\$ 1,622.7	\$ 2,006.2	\$ (171.5)	\$ (383.5)
Employer contributions	14,150.0	10,502.0	11,433.6	3,648.0	(931.6)
Investment					
income/(loss)	6,492.6	(81.4)	10,291.4	6,574.0	(10,372.8)
Miscellaneous		-	10.0		(10.0)
Total additions	22,093.8	12,043.3	23,741.2	10,050.5	(11,697.9)
Deductions					
Benefits	20,110.1	19,246.9	17,676.8	863.2	1,570.1
Refunds	41.1	149.3	61.5	(108.2)	87.8
Administrative expenses	339.5	298.1	299.1	41.4	(1.0)
Total deductions	20,490.7	19,694.3	18,037.4	796.4	1,656.9
Net increase/(decrease)					
in plan net position	\$ 1,603.1	<u>\$(7,651.0</u>)	\$ 5,703.8	\$ 9,254.1	\$ <u>(13,354.8</u>)

LEGISLATIVE

Public Act 98-0599 ("The Act") was signed by the Governor on December 5, 2013. The Act amends the Illinois Pension Code, and is effective June 1, 2014. The Act applies to all active, inactive and retired Tier 1 members. Tier 2 members are not affected.

The Act's goal is to stabilize retirement system finances and eliminate the retirement system's unfunded liability by 2045. The Act reduces the annual pension adjustments for current and future retirees and requires the skipping of a certain number of the annual pension adjustments for future annuitants retiring on or after July 1, 2014. The number of annual adjustments to be skipped is based on the future retiree's age at the time the Act becomes effective. In addition, the Act caps the pensionable salary amount and increases the retirement age on a graduated scale and creates a new defined contribution plan. The Act also reduces the employee contribution toward retirement benefits by one percentage point. It provides a funding guarantee requiring the State to make the applicable employer contributions. The System continues to analyze the implementation of this law and its overall effects.

GENERAL ASSEMBLY RETIREMENT SYSTEM, STATE OF ILLINOIS

Statements of Plan Net Position June 30, 2013 and 2012

Assets	2013	2012
Cash	\$ 4,238,695	\$ 2,481,335
Receivables: Employer contributions Participants' contributions Refundable annuities Interest on cash balances Total receivables	1,179,200 14,608 2,201 1,495 1,197,504	1,312,740 21,073 6,682 968 1,341,463
Investments - held in the Illinois State Board of Investment Commingled Fund at fair value Securities lending collateral with State Treasurer Equipment, net of accumulated depreciation	49,003,784 3,108,000 2,961	49,025,145 1,385,000 3,610
Total Assets	57,550,944	54,236,553
Liabilities		
Benefits payable Refunds payable Administrative expenses payable Due to Judges' Retirement System of Illinois Securities lending collateral	- 24,481 71,442 3,108,000	12,169 1,861 27,643 65,961 1,385,000
Total Liabilities	3,203,923	1,492,634
Net position – restricted for pension benefits	\$ 54,347,021	\$ 52,743,919
See accompanying notes to financial statements.		

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

GENERAL ASSEMBLY RETIREMENT SYSTEM, STATE OF ILLINOIS

Statements of Changes in Plan Net Position Years Ended June 30, 2013 and 2012

	2013	2012
Additions:		
Contributions:		
Participants	\$ 1,451,227	\$ 1,622,742
Employer	14,150,000	10,502,000
Total contributions	15,601,227	12,124,742
Investments:		
Net investment income	1,339,754	1,225,617
Interest earned on cash balances	13,959	14,849
Net appreciation (depreciation)		
in fair value of investments	5,138,885	(1,321,914)
Total investment income (loss)	6,492,598	(81,448)
Total Additions	22,093,825	12,043,294
Deductions:		
Benefits:		
Retirement annuities	16,602,650	15,903,041
Survivors' annuities	3,507,469	3,343,844
Total benefits	20,110,119	19,246,885
Refunds of contributions	41,110	149,294
Administrative expenses	339,494	298,104
Total Deductions	20,490,723	19,694,283
Net Increase (Decrease)	1,603,102	(7,650,989)
Net position - restricted for pension benefits:		
Beginning of year	52,743,919	60,394,908
End of year	\$ 54,347,021	\$ 52,743,919
See accompanying notes to financial statements.		

GENERAL ASSEMBLY RETIREMENT SYSTEM, STATE OF ILLINOIS

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2013 and 2012

1. Reporting Entity

Generally accepted accounting principles require that the financial reporting entity include (1) the primary government (2) organizations for which the primary government is financially accountable and (3) other organizations for which the nature and significance of their relationship with the primary government are such that exclusion would cause the reporting entity's financial statements to be misleading or incomplete.

The General Assembly Retirement System (System) is administered by a Board of Trustees consisting of seven persons, which include the President of the Senate, ex-officio, or his designee, two members of the Senate appointed by the President of the Senate, three members of the House of Representatives appointed by the Speaker of the House of Representatives, and one person elected from the member annuitants.

Based on the criteria of the Governmental Accounting Standards Board Statement No. 61, there are no other state agencies, boards or commissions, or other organizations required to be combined with the System, however, the System is considered to be part of the State of Illinois financial reporting entity, and is to be combined and included in the State of Illinois' comprehensive annual financial report.

Pursuant to federal tax law and regulations governing the administration of public employee pension plans, the System has established a separate fund for the sole purpose of paying benefits in accordance with Section

415 of the Internal Revenue Code. The receipts and disbursements from the fund for fiscal years 2013 and 2012 were each less than \$44,000. Due to the immaterial nature of the separate fund, these receipts and disbursements have been included in the System's financial statements.

2. Plan Description

The System is the administrator of a single-employer defined benefit public employee retirement system (PERS) established and administered by the State of Illinois to provide pension benefits for its participants. The plan is comprised of two tiers of contribution requirements and benefit levels. Tier 1 pertains to participants who first became a participant of the System prior to January 1, 2011. Tier 2 pertains to participants who first became a participant of the System on or after January 1, 2011.

a. Eligibility and Membership

The General Assembly Retirement System covers members of the General Assembly of the State and persons elected to the offices of Governor, Lieutenant Governor, Secretary of State, Treasurer, Comptroller and Attorney General for the period of service in such offices and the Clerks and Assistant Clerks of the respective Houses of the General Assembly. Participation by eligible persons is optional.

b. Contributions

In accordance with Chapter 40, Section 5/2-126 of the Illinois Compiled Statutes, participants contribute specified percentages of their salaries for retirement annuities, survivors' annuities, and automatic annual increases as shown on the next page. Tier 1 participants contribute based on total annual compensation. Beginning January 1, 2011, Tier 2 participants contribute based on an annual compensation rate not to exceed \$106,800 with limitations for future years increased by the lesser of 3% or the annual percentage increase in the Consumer Price Index. The calendar year 2013 and 2012 rate is \$112,204 and \$110,004, respectively. Contributions are excluded from gross income for Federal and State income tax purposes.

The statutes governing the General Assembly Retirement System provide for optional contributions by participants, with interest at prescribed rates, to retroactively establish service credits for periods of prior creditable service.

At June 30, 2013 and 2012, the Sys	tem membership cons	isted of:
	2013	2012
Retirees and beneficiaries		
currently receiving benefits:		
Retirement annuities	310	294
Survivors' annuities	118	119
Reversionary annuities		1
	429	414
Inactive participants entitled to benefi	ts	
but not yet receiving them	86	79
Total	515	493
Current participants:		
Vested	111	121
Nonvested	49	55
Total	160	176

Operation of the System and the direction of its policies are the responsibility of the Board of Trustees.

The total c	ontribution rate is 11.5% as shown below:
8.5%	Retirement annuity
2.0%	Survivors' annuity
<u> </u>	Automatic annual increases

The Board of Trustees has adopted the policy that interest payments by a participant, included in optional contributions to retroactively establish service credits, shall be considered an integral part of the participant's investment in annuity expectancies and, as such, shall be included as a part of any refund payable.

The payment of (1) the required State contributions, (2) all benefits granted under the System and (3) all expenses in connection with the administration and operation thereof are the obligations of the State to the extent specified in Chapter 40, Article 5/2 of the Illinois Compiled Statutes.

c. Benefits

Retirement Annuity: Tier 1

Participants have vested rights to full retirement benefits beginning at age 55 with at least 8 years of credited service or at age 62 with at least 4 years of credited service.

The retirement annuity is determined according to the following formula based upon the applicable final salary:

3.0% for each of the first 4 years of service 3.5% for each of the next 2 years of service 4.0% for each of the next 2 years of service 4.5% for each of the next 4 years of service 5.0% for each year of service in excess of 12 years.

The maximum retirement annuity is 85% of the applicable final salary. Annual automatic increases of 3% of the current amount of retirement annuity are provided.

Retirement Annuity: Tier 2

Participants have vested rights to full retirement benefits at age 67 with at least 8 years of credited service or reduced retirement benefits at age 62 with at least 8 years of credited service.

The retirement annuity provided is 3% for each year of service based upon the applicable final average salary. The maximum retirement annuity is 60% of the applicable final average salary. Annual automatic increases equal to the lesser of 3% or the annual change in the Consumer Price Index are provided.

Other Benefits:

The General Assembly Retirement System also provides survivors' annuity benefits, reversionary annuity benefits, and under certain specified conditions, lump-sum death benefits.

Participants who terminate service may receive, upon application, a refund of their total contributions. Participants who are not married are entitled to refunds of their contributions for survivors.

3. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies and Plan Asset Matters

a. Basis of Accounting

The financial transactions of the System are maintained and these financial statements have been prepared using the accrual basis of accounting in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles.

Participant and employer contributions are recognized as revenues when due pursuant to statutory requirements. Benefits and refunds are recognized as expenses when due and payable in accordance with the terms of the plan.

b. Cash

The System retains all of its available cash in a commingled investment pool managed by the Treasurer of the State of Illinois (Treasurer). All deposits are fully collateralized by the Treasurer.

"Available cash" is determined to be that amount which is required for the current operating expenditures of the System. The excess of available cash is transferred to the Illinois State Board of Investment (ISBI) for purposes of long-term investment for the System.

c. Implementation of New Accounting Standards GASB Statement No. 63, "Financial Reporting of Deferred Outflows of Resources, Deferred Inflows of Resources, and Net Position", provides financial reporting guidance for deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources. It also amends the net asset reporting requirements in certain previously issued pronouncements by incorporating deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources into the definitions of the required components of the residual measure and by renaming that measure as net position, rather than net assets. The System implemented this Statement for the year ending June 30, 2013.

GASB Statement No. 64, "Derivative Instruments: Application of Hedge Accounting Termination Provisions - An Amendment to GASB Statement No. 53", was established to enhance comparability and improve financial reporting by clarifying the circumstances in which hedge accounting should continue when a swap counterparty, or a swap counterparty's credit

General Assembly Retirement System, State of Illinois _____ 12

support provider, is replaced. The ISBI implemented this Statement for the year ending June 30, 2012.

d. General Litigation

The System is subject to claims and lawsuits that arise primarily in the ordinary course of business. It is the opinion of management that the disposition or ultimate resolution of such claims and lawsuits will not have a material adverse effect on the plan net position or the changes in plan net position of the System.

e. Methods Used to Value Investments

Investments are managed by the ISBI pursuant to Chapter 40, Article 5/22A of the Illinois Compiled Statutes (ILCS) and are maintained in the ISBI Commingled Fund.

Investments owned are reported at fair value as follows: (1) U.S. Government and Agency, Foreign and Corporate Obligations, Convertible Bonds prices quoted by a major dealer in such securities; (2) Common Stock and Equity Funds, Preferred Stock, Foreign Equity Securities, Forward Foreign Currency Contracts and Options: (a) Listed - closing prices as reported on the composite summary of national securities exchanges; (b) Over-the-counter - bid prices; (3) Money Market Instruments - average cost which approximates fair values; (4) Real Estate Investments - fair values as determined by the ISBI and its investment managers; and (5) Alternative Investments (Private Equity, Hedge Funds, Bank Loans and Real Assets) - fair values as determined by the ISBI and its investment managers; and (6) Commingled Funds - fair values as determined by the ISBI and its investment managers.

Units of the ISBI Commingled Fund are issued to the participating entities on the last day of the month based on the unit net asset value calculated as of that date. Net investment income of the ISBI Commingled Fund is allocated to each of the participating entities on the last day of the month on the basis of percentage of accumulated units owned by the respective systems. Management expenses are deducted monthly from income before distribution.

The investment authority of the ISBI is provided in Chapter 40, Section 5/22A-112 of the ILCS. Such investment authority requires that all opportunities be undertaken with care, skill, prudence and diligence given prevailing circumstances that a prudent person acting in like capacity and experience would undertake.

f. Actuarial Experience Review

In accordance with Illinois Compiled Statutes, an actuarial experience review is to be performed at least once every five years to determine the adequacy of actuarial assumptions regarding the mortality, retirement, disability, employment, turnover, interest and earnable compensation of the members and beneficiaries of the System. An experience review was last performed for the period from July 1, 2006 to June 30, 2012 resulting in the adoption of new assumptions as of June 30, 2013.

g. Administrative Expenses

Expenses related to the administration of the System are financed through investment earnings and employer retirement contributions. These expenses are budgeted and approved by the System's Board of Trustees.

Administrative expenses common to the General Assembly Retirement System and the Judges' Retirement System are allocated 25% to the General Assembly Retirement System and 75% to the Judges' Retirement System.

Invoices/vouchers covering common expenses incurred are paid by the Judges' Retirement System, and the appropriate amount is allocated to and reimbursed by the General Assembly Retirement System. Administrative expenses allocated to and reimbursed by the General Assembly Retirement System as of June 30, 2013 and 2012, were \$239,405 and \$224,439, respectively.

h. Risk Management

The System, as part of the primary government of the State, provides for risks of loss associated with workers' compensation and general liability through the State's self-insurance program. The System obtains commercial insurance for fidelity, surety, and property. There have been no commercial insurance claims in the past three fiscal years.

i. Use of Estimates

In preparing financial statements in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles, the System makes estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosures of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements, as well as the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates and assumptions.

j. Reclassifications

Certain fiscal year 2012 amounts have been reclassified to conform to the fiscal year 2013 presentation. These reclassifications have not changed the fiscal year 2012 results.

4. Investments

Summary of the ISBI Fund's i	nvestments at fair v	alue by type
	June 30, 2013	June 30, 2012
U.S. govt. and agency obligations Foreign obligations Corporate obligations Common stock & equity funds Commingled funds Foreign equity securities Foreign preferred stock Hedge funds Real estate funds Private equity Money market instruments Real assets Bank loans	 \$ 887,400,073 415,070,013 674,154,128 3,916,478,305 317,408,396 2,329,387,630 481,493 1,166,602,482 1,294,600,976 643,775,529 237,649,781 550,739,042 416,649,247 	 \$ 958,131,279 385,628,617 656,977,663 3,253,103,566 225,608,712 2,012,774,573 592,156 1,026,725,785 967,346,450 679,423,383 255,922,180 507,019,665 328,593,596
Forward foreign currency contracts Total investments	(412,825) \$12,849,984,270	(43,859) \$11,257,803,766

Deposits

Custodial credit risk for deposits is the risk that, in the event of a financial institution failure, the System's and ISBI's deposits may not be returned. All non-investment related bank balances at year-end are insured or collateralized with securities held by the Illinois State Treasurer or agents in the name of the State Treasurer. As of June 30, 2013 and 2012, the ISBI had non-investment related bank balances of \$449,417 and \$25,096,663, respectively. Of the June 30, 2012 cash balance, \$24,854,573 represents the transfer of the Illinois Power Agency Trust funds. This cash was held by the State Treasurer pending transfer to State Street Bank and Trust Company for investment. The transfer of these funds to State Street Bank and Trust for investment occurred on July 19, 2012. During fiscal year 2007, a Credit Risk Policy was implemented by the ISBI staff and formally adopted by the ISBI Board in July of 2007. The policy outlines the control procedures used to monitor custodial credit risk. These assets are under the custody of State Street Bank and Trust Company. State Street Bank and Trust Company has an AA- Longterm Deposit/Debt rating by Standard & Poor's and an Aa2 rating by Moody. Certain investments of the ISBI

with maturities of 90 days or less would be considered cash equivalents; these consist of short-term investment funds and U.S. Treasury bills with maturities of 90 days or less, which are not subject to the custodial credit risk. For financial statement presentation and investment purposes, the ISBI reports these types of cash equivalents as Money Market Instruments within their investments. As of June 30, 2013 and 2012, the ISBI had investment related bank balances of \$21,092,710 and \$20,601,170, respectively. These balances include USD and foreign cash balances. The USD cash balances had no exposure to custodial credit risk as a result of the passage of the Dodd Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act (Dodd Frank Act) in July, 2010. The FDIC must provide unlimited deposit insurance coverage for balances held in US dollar non-interest bearing transaction accounts (DDAs) for a period of two years, beginning on December 31, 2010 and ending on December 31, 2012. As of January 1, 2013, cash held in the investment related bank account is neither insured nor collateralized for amounts in excess of \$250,000. At any given point and time, the foreign cash balances may be exposed to custodial credit risk.

Investment Commitments

The ISBI's real estate and private equity investment portfolios consist of passive interests in limited partnerships. The ISBI had outstanding commitments to these limited partnerships of approximately \$278 million and \$478 million, as of June 30, 2013 and 2012, respectively. Also, at the end of fiscal year 2013 and 2012, the ISBI had outstanding commitments of \$7 million and \$196 million, respectively, to separate real estate accounts. Also at the end of fiscal year 2013 and 2012, the ISBI had outstanding amounts of \$60 million and \$63 million, respectively, committed to real assets. The ISBI would fund outstanding commitments by utilizing available cash and then selling liquid securities in the portfolio as necessary.

Investment Liquidity

The ISBI holds investments in hedge funds, real estate funds, private equity funds and real assets that are considered illiquid by the very nature of the investment. Market risk exists with respect to these investments as the ISBI may not be able to exit from the investments during periods of significant market value declines.

Alternative Investments

The ISBI's investments in hedge funds are structured to achieve a diversified hedged equity fund-of-funds portfolio. Capital is allocated to a select group of hedge fund managers that invest predominately in equity securities, both long and short. The investments shall be managed with the intent of preserving capital in a declining market and in a rising market they will generate a smaller return than the overall equity market.

The ISBI's investments in Private Equity and Real Estate funds represent investment vehicles used for making investments in various equity and debt securities according to the investment strategies as determined by the fund managers at the commencement of the fund.

Investment strategies of Private Equity funds include, but are not limited to, leveraged buyouts, venture capital, growth capital and mezzanine capital.

Investment strategies of Real Estate investments include, but are not limited to, the purchase, development, ownership, management, rental and/or sale of real estate for profit. In May, 2011, RLJ Lodging Fund II, a limited partnership investment, was exchanged by the ISBI for 1,035,092 shares of restricted common stock as a result of an initial public offering (IPO) transaction conducted by RLJ Lodging Trust. Due to the fact that this holding is currently restricted for sale as a result of a lock-up agreement in place that specifies that during the period that commences 180 days from the date of the initial IPO the holders of the shares will not, without prior written consent of the underwriting group, directly or indirectly offer, pledge, sell, contract to sell, sell any option or contract to purchase, purchase any option or contract to sell, grant any option, right or warrant for sale of, or otherwise dispose or transfer such shares. As of June 30, 2011, this holding is an illiquid asset as a result of this restriction. During fiscal year 2012, the restriction attached to these shares expired and 1,043,923 in RLJ Lodging Trust shares were sold in March 2012. This included an additional amount of 8,831 shares received by the ISBI during fiscal year 2012.

Certain real estate investments are leveraged whereby partnerships have been established to purchase properties through a combination of contributions from the ISBI and through acquisition of debt. At June 30, 2013, real estate equities of approximately \$1,295 million are reported at estimated fair value. Of this amount, \$1,145 million is equity and \$150 million is long term debt. At June 30, 2012 real estate equities of approximately \$967 million were reported at estimated market value. Of this amount, \$795 million was equity and \$172 million was long term debt.

Required repayment of real estate debt, which is nonrecourse debt is as follows as of June 30, 2013 and 2012:

Debt Maturitie	S		
Year Ending June	30	2013	2012
2013	\$	-	\$ 38,336,179
2014		-	-
2015		-	39,603,847
2016		28,591,489	28,761,199
2017		56,179,026	64,845,576
2018-2022		43,165,198	-
2023-2026		22,382,920	-
	\$	150,318,633	\$171,546,801

The ISBI's investments in Real Assets represent pooled investment vehicles used to seek capital appreciation and current income by acquiring, holding, financing, refinancing and disposing of infrastructure investments and farmland assets. Real Assets include various public works (e.g. bridges, tunnels, toll roads, airports, public transportation and other public works) that are made typically as a part of a privatization initiative on the part of a government entity.

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

A Commingled fund is a kind of mutual fund or common trust fund which consists of multiple kinds of assets from several accounts combined together. 'Commingling' these separate assets mitigates risk for the trader through investment diversification and reduces the cost of managing each account separately. Commingled funds are also called "pooled funds" and "master trusts".

Concentration of Credit Risk and Credit Risk for Investments The ISBI's portfolio of investments is managed by professional investment management firms. These investment management firms are required to maintain diversified portfolios. Each investment manager must comply with risk management guidelines individually assigned to them as part of their investment management agreement. The ISBI did not have any single issuer investment that exceeded 5% of the total net assets of the fund as of June 30, 2013 and 2012. The table to the right presents the quality ratings of debt securities held by the ISBI as of June 30, 2013 and 2012.

	Moody's				
	Quality Ratir	ng	2013		2012
U.S. Government and	AAA	\$	874,539,113	\$	955,072,56
Agency obligations	AA		5,090,968		3,054,07
	Not Rated		7,769,992		4,64
Total U.S. govt. and agency obliga	itions	\$	887,400,073	\$	958,131,27
Foreign Obligations	AAA	\$	76,120,555	\$	186,587,71
	AA		97,449,851		70,836,83
	А		22,791,044		38,941,61
	BAA		39,580,632		17,922,42
	BA		14,681,590		13,976,27
	В		22,678,015		16,044,68
	CAA		849,000		1,411,63
	Not rated		140,919,326		39,907,42
Total Foreign Obligations		\$	415,070,013	\$	385,628,61
Corporate Obligations					
Bank and Finance	AA	\$	2,299,452	\$	6,229,99
	A		61,974,814		65,118,72
	BAA		59,330,835		46,729,42
	BA		22,522,230		13,870,85
	В		20,262,545		17,295,10
	Not Rated		1,119		1,04
Total Bank and Finance	Hot hatou	\$	166,390,995	\$	149,245,14
Collateralized Mortgage Obligations	AAA	\$	912,944	\$	1,076,45
Total Collateralized Mortgage Oblig	gations	\$	912,944	\$	1,076,45
to deate to t			10 517 004		0/ 470 0/
Industrial	AA	\$	13,517,204	\$	36,473,26
	A		35,977,341		29,602,57
	BAA		60,411,613		75,478,62
	BA		87,927,262		59,680,34
	В		188,374,139		193,691,50
	CAA		16,149,073		10,775,59
Tabal Isalashi'al	Not Rated	<u></u>	6,775,458		6,530,79
Total Industrial		\$	409,132,090	\$	412,232,69
Other	AA	\$	-	\$	1,127,22
	А		21,306,286		22,075,56
	BAA		9,007,159		7,428,26
	BA		23,383,605		19,369,55
	В		41,440,430		43,572,38
	Not rated		2,580,619		850,37
Total Other		\$	97,718,099	\$	94,423,37
Total Corporate Obligations		\$	674,154,128	\$	656,977,66
Money Market	Not Rated	\$	237,649,781	\$	255,922,18
Total Money Market		\$	237,649,781	¢	255,922,18
iotal money market		φ	231,047,101	Þ	200,722,18

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Custodial Credit Risk for Investments

The custodial credit risk for investments is the risk that, in the event of the failure of the counterparty to a transaction, the ISBI will not be able to recover the value of investments or collateral securities that are in the possession of a counterparty. As of June 30, 2013 and 2012, there were no investments that were uninsured and unregistered, securities held by the counterparty or by its trust department or agent but not in the ISBI's name.

Interest Rate Risk

The ISBI manages its exposure to fair value losses arising from interest rate risk by diversifying the debt securities portfolio and maintaining the debt securities portfolio to an effective weighted duration between 80% and 120% of the benchmark index.

Duration is the measure of a debt investment's exposure to fair value changes arising from changing interest rates. It uses the present value of cash flows, weighted for those cash flows as a percentage of the investment's fair value. The effective duration measures the sensitivity of market price to parallel shifts in the yield curve. As of June 30, 2013 and 2012, the ISBI benchmarked its debt security portfolio to Barclay's Capital Intermediate U.S. Government/Credit Bond Index. At June 30, 2013 and 2012, the effective duration of the Barclay's Capital Intermediate U.S. Government/Credit Bond Index was 5.5 years and 3.9 years, repectively. At the same point in time, the effective duration of the ISBI debt security portfolio at June 30, 2013 and 2012 was 4.8 years and 4.6 years, respectively. The table below shows the detail of the duration by investment type as of June 30, 2013 and 2012.

		20	13			2012
Investment Type		Fair Value	Effective Weighted Duration Years		Fair Value	Effective Weighted Duration Years
U.S. Govt. and Agency Ob	ligations	5				
U.S. Government	\$	381,380,855	5.8	\$	383,122,214	6.7
Agency		506,019,218	2.9		575,009,065	2.7
Foreign Obligations		415,070,013	6.0		385,628,617	6.1
Corporate Obligations						
Bank & Finance		166,390,995	5.4		149,245,144	3.9
Collateralized Mortgage						
Obligations		912,944	1.8		1,076,456	2.2
Industrial		409,132,090	4.8		412,232,690	4.0
Other		97,718,099	4.8		94,423,373	4.2
Total	\$	1,976,624,214		\$2	2,000,737,559	

Foreign Currency Risk

The ISBI's international portfolio is constructed on the principles of diversification, quality growth, and value. Risk of loss arises from changes in currency exchange rates. International managers may also engage in transactions to hedge currency at their discretion.

Certain investments held in infrastructure funds trade in a reported currency of Euro-based dollars valued at \$56,700,762 and \$53,539,234 as of June 30, 2013 and 2012, respectively. The table below presents the foreign currency risk by type of investment as of June 30, 2013 and 2012.

	2013			2012	
Currency	Foreign Equity Securities & Foreign Preferred Stock	Foreign Obligations		gn Equity Securities eign Preferred Stock	 Foreign Obligations
Australian Dollar	\$ 84,939,975	\$ 17,798,299	\$	82,314,617	\$ 16,469,771
Brazilian Real	35,504,150	-		49,364,844	-
Canadian Dollar	128,661,034	22,047,815		126,199,484	27,179,367
Chilean Peso	1,319,421	2,742,742		1,098,684	2,308,184
Czech Koruna	422,126	2,955,792		536,589	2,520,227
Danish Krone	34,412,484	4,925,465		27,321,050	4,165,438
Egyptian Pound	1,067,693	-		1,810,173	-
English Pound Sterling	423,002,548	23,463,993		374,618,002	32,868,184
Euro Currency	531,593,533	124,284,551		394,894,819	103,642,653
Hong Kong Dollar	145,893,712	1,991,143		127,339,809	2,384,108
Hungarian Forint	1,691,945	-		1,457,562	-
Indonesian Rupian	8,906,965	-		9,446,308	-
Israeli Shekel	2,992,079	45,464		2,619,603	28,742
Japanese Yen	273,783,526	65,746,192		191,615,229	65,481,682
Malaysian Ringgit	8,246,099	3,588,730		7,106,044	2,848,977
Mexican Peso	22,585,252	15,855,407		20,566,508	13,648,235
Moroccan Dirham	195,607	-		219,512	-
New Zealand Dollar	3,914,051	2,392,523		5,008,123	1,783,525
Norwegian Krone	27,605,678	7,137,733		24,657,161	6,403,137
Philippine Peso	2,511,702	-		2,219,444	-
Polish Zloty	3,126,169	6,352,962		2,949,201	8,408,688
Singapore Dollar	33,907,567	4,791,667		42,090,664	3,813,610
South African Rand	23,845,529	5,047,409		25,078,599	4,116,002
South Korean Won	84,875,633	18,591,249		71,317,427	13,526,890
Swedish Krona	32,302,268	9,448,272		27,254,280	10,680,201
Swiss Franc	218,884,679	8,538,778		138,838,635	7,455,551
Thailand Baht	4,935,467	5,425,631		3,954,203	4,274,188
Turkish Lira	3,301,243	-		2,811,622	-
Foreign investments					
denominated in U.S. Dollars	185,440,988	61,898,196	_	248,658,533	51,621,257
Total	\$ 2,329,869,123	\$ 415,070,013	\$	2,013,366,729	\$ 385,628,617

Securities Lending

The ISBI participates in a securities lending program with Credit Suisse AG, New York Branch who acts as securities lending agent. Securities are loaned to brokers and, in return, the ISBI receives cash and non-cash collateral. All of the securities are eligible for the securities lending program. Collateral consists solely of cash and government securities having a fair value equal to or exceeding 102% of the value of the loaned securities (105% for non-U.S. securities). In the event of borrower default, Credit Suisse AG, New York Branch provides the ISBI with counterparty default indemnification. Investments in the cash collateral account represent securities that were distributed to the ISBI in connection with the in-kind redemption of the ISBI's ownership in the State Street Bank and Trust Company Quality Funds for Short-Term Investment (Quality D). Credit Suisse is not responsible for any losses with regards to these legacy investments. This arrangement subjects the ISBI to credit risk as the credit quality of these investments may decline over time. The credit risk on the legacy investments is the risk of a possible loss arising from the inability of a counterparty to meet its obligations. These losses could include the loss of principal, interest and/or decreased expected cash flows in any of the investments held in the ISBI's cash collateral account. In the event a counterparty defaults on its obligations, the ISBI would need to credit the cash collateral account with the amount of the default to make the account whole so that once loaned securities are returned, the cash pledged by borrowers can be returned to them. As of June 30, 2013 and 2012, respectively, the collateral received exceeded the fair value of the securities loaned. As of June 30, 2013 and 2012, there were outstanding loaned investment securities having fair values of \$238,382,734 and \$115,655,166, respectively; against which collateral was received with a fair value of \$245,131,637 and \$120,556,697, respectively. Collateral received at June 30, 2013 and 2012 consisted of \$61,530,842 and \$72,452,520, respectively, in cash and \$183,600,796 and \$48,104,177, respectively, in government securities for which the ISBI does not have the ability to pledge or sell.

The cash collateral received is invested in a short-term instrument having a fair value of \$59,160,611 and \$67,893,265 as of June 30, 2013 and 2012, respectively. This investment pool had an average duration of 29.80 days and 32.42 days as of June 30, 2013 and 2012, respectively. Any decrease in the fair value of invested cash collateral is recorded by the ISBI as unrealized losses and reported as a component of the investment income/loss on the ISBI's Statement of Changes in Net Position.

Cash and cash equivalents included in the System's Statement of Plan Net Position consist of deposits held in the State Treasury. The Illinois Office of the Treasurer invests the deposits held and allocates investment income on a monthly basis.

The State Treasurer lends securities to broker-dealers and other entities for collateral that will be returned for the same securities in the future. The State Treasurer has, through a Securities Lending Agreement, authorized Deutsche Bank AG to lend the State Treasurer's securities to broker-dealers and banks pursuant to a form of loan agreement.

During fiscal years 2013 and 2012, Deutsche Bank AG lent U.S. Treasury and U.S. Agency securities and received as collateral U.S. dollar denominated cash. Borrowers were required to deliver collateral for each loan equal to at least 100% of the aggregated market value of the loaned securities. Loans are marked to market daily. If the market value of collateral falls below 100%, the borrower must provide additional collateral to raise the market value to 100%.

The State Treasurer did not impose any restrictions during fiscal years 2013 and 2012 on the amount of the loans available or the eligible securities. In the event of borrower default, Deutsche Bank AG provides the State Treasurer with counterparty default indemnification. Deutsche Bank AG is obligated to indemnify the State Treasurer if the Deutsche Bank AG loses any securities, collateral or investments of the State Treasurer in Deutsche Bank AG's custody. Moreover, there were no losses during fiscal years 2013 and 2012 resulting from a default of the borrowers or Deutsche Bank AG.

During fiscal years 2013 and 2012, the State Treasurer and the borrowers maintained the right to terminate all securities lending transactions on demand. The cash collateral received on each loan was invested in repurchase agreements with approved counterparties collateralized with securities approved by Deutsche Bank AG and marked to market daily at no less than 102%. Because the loans are terminable at will, their duration did not generally match the duration of the investments made with the cash collateral. The State Treasurer had no credit risk as a result of its securities lending program as the collateral held exceeded the fair value of the securities lent. The securities lending cash collateral received that was invested in repurchase agreements and the fair value of securities on Ioan for the State Treasurer as of June 30, 2013 were \$6,763,623,576 and \$6,742,892,101, respectively. The securities lending cash collateral received that was invested in repurchase agreements and the fair value of securities on loan for the State Treasurer as of June 30, 2012 were \$4,556,511,251 and \$4,551,829,732, respectively. The System's portion of securities lending collateral that was invested in repurchase agreements as of June 30, 2013 and June 30, 2012 were \$3,108,000 and \$1,385,000, respectively.

Derivative Securities

In fiscal year 2010, the ISBI implemented GASB Statement No. 53 Accounting and Financial Reporting for Derivative Instruments with respect to investments held in derivative securities. A derivative security is an investment whose payoff depends upon the value of other assets such as commodity prices, bond and stock prices, or a market index. The ISBI invests in derivative instruments including forward foreign currency contracts, futures, rights and warrants. The ISBI's derivatives are considered investment derivatives.

Foreign currency forward contracts (FX forwards) are used to protect against the currency risk in the ISBI's foreign equity portfolio. A foreign currency forward contract is an agreement to buy or sell a specific amount of a foreign currency at a specified delivery or maturity date for an agreed-upon price. Fluctuations in the market value of foreign currency forward contracts are marked to market on a daily basis. These investments are reported at fair value in the investment section of the ISBI's Statement of Net Position. The gain or loss arising from the difference between the original contracts and the closing of such contracts is recognized in the net increase/decrease in the fair value of investments in the ISBI's Statement of Changes in Net Position. In May 2011, the ISBI removed language from the investment management agreements allowing managers to hedge foreign currencies and/or to hedge equity positions.

The ISBI's investment managers use financial futures to replicate an underlying security they wish to hold (sell) in the portfolio. In certain instances, it may be beneficial to own a futures contract rather than the underlying security (arbitrage). Additionally, financial futures are used in the ISBI's fixed income portfolio to adjust portfolio strategy and overall portfolio duration. A financial futures contract is an agreement to buy or sell a specific amount at a specified delivery or maturity date for an agreed-upon price. As the fair values of the futures contract vary from the original contract price, a gain or loss is recognized and paid to or received from the clearinghouse. The gain or loss is recognized in the net increase/decrease in the fair value of investments in the ISBI's Statement of Changes in Net Position. Financial futures represent an off-balance sheet obligation, as there are no balance sheet assets or liabilities associated with those contracts. The cash or securities to meet these obligations are held in the ISBI's investment portfolio.

The ISBI's investment managers use options in an attempt to add value to the portfolio (collect premiums) or protect (hedge) a position in the portfolio. Financial options are an agreement that gives one party the right, but not the obligation, to buy or sell a specific amount of an asset for a specified price, called the strike price, on or before a specified expiration date. As a writer of financial options, the ISBI receives a premium at the outset of the agreement and bears the risk of an unfavorable change in the price of the financial instrument underlying the option. All written financial options are recognized as a liability in the ISBI's Statement of Net Position. As a purchaser of financial options, the ISBI pays a premium at the outset of the agreement and the counterparty bears the risk of an unfavorable change in the price of the financial instrument underlying the option. The gain or loss associated with options is recognized in the net increase/decrease in the fair value of investments in the ISBI's Statement of Changes in Net Position.

Rights and warrants allow the ISBI's investment managers to replicate an underlying security they wish to hold (sell) in the portfolio. Rights and warrants provide the holder with the right, but not the obligation, to buy or sell a company's stock at a predetermined price. Rights usually expire after a few weeks and warrants can expire from one to several years. Under certain circumstances, a type of warrant called Participatory Notes (P-Notes) are used in the portfolio by the ISBI's investment managers that are not registered to trade in domestic Indian Capital Markets. P-Notes are issued by Indian-based brokerage firms against an underlying Indian security permitting holders to get a share in the income from the security. These investments are reported at fair value in the investment section of the ISBI's Statement of Net Position within the common stock and foreign equity classifications. The gain or loss associated with rights and warrants is recognized in the net increase/decrease in the fair value of investments in the ISBI's Statement of Changes in Net Position.

The fair values of the forward contracts are estimated based on the present value of their estimated future cash flows. Futures contracts are exchange traded instruments where the fair value is determined by the equilibrium between the forces of supply and demand. The fair value of a right or warrant closely tracks the intrinsic value of the underlying stock and can be determined either by formulaic methodology (most commonly Black-Scholes) or intrinsic value methodology.

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The table below presents the investment derivative instruments aggregated by type that were held by the ISBI as of June 30, 2013 and 2012.

	Changes i	n Fair Value	Fair Value at Year End			Notional Number o		
	2013	2012		2013		2012	2013	2012
FX Forwards	\$ (2,963,240)	\$ (1,693,910)	\$	(412,825)	\$	(43,859)	n/a	n/a
Futures	n/a	n/a		n/a		n/a	25,076,117	(16,717,412)
Options	6,068,549	2,744,205		9,078,690		2,811,004	8,040,934	27,000
Rights	(655,303)	(166,937)		22,104		30,249	35,139	153,435
Warrants	3,331,121	(9,022,293)		18		68,676,781	1	7,663,933
	\$ 5,781,127	\$ (8,138,935)	\$	8,687,987	\$	71,474,175	33,152,191	(8,873,044)
					_			

The table below shows the futures positions held by the ISBI as of June 30, 2013 and 2012.

	20	13	201	2
	Number of Contracts	Contract Principal*	Number of Contracts	Contract Principal*
Equity Futures Purchased	1,398	\$113,135,073	1,410	\$92,997,500
Fixed Income Futures Purchased	723	94,816,672	382	48,411,940
Fixed Income Futures Sold	371	66,975,628	421	63,940,695

* Contract principal amounts shown represent the market value of the underlying assets the contracts control. These are shown to present the volume of the transactions but do not reflect the extent to which positions may offset one another. These amounts do not represent the much smaller amounts potentially subject to risk. Contract principal values also do not represent actual recorded values reported in the ISBI's Statement of Net Position.

Derivative transactions involve, to varying degrees, credit risk and market risk. Credit risk is the possibility that a loss may occur because a party to a transaction fails to perform according to terms. Derivatives which are exchange traded are not subject to credit risk. No derivatives held are subject to custodial credit risk. Market risk is the possibility that a change in interest (interest rate risk) or currency rates (foreign currency risk) will cause the value of a financial instrument to decrease or become more costly to settle. The market risk associated with derivatives, the prices of which are constantly fluctuating, is regulated by imposing strict

limits as to the types, amounts and degree of risk that investment managers may undertake. These limits are approved by the Board of Trustees and management of the ISBI and the risk positions of the investment managers are reviewed on a periodic basis to monitor compliance with the limits. As of June 30, 2013 and 2012, respectively, the ISBI held futures contracts whose underlying instruments were exposed to interest risk but there were no GASB 53 reportable elements. The ISBI has not adopted a formal policy specific to master netting arrangements.

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The ISBI's derivative investments in foreign currency forward contracts are held with counterparties. The credit ratings and net exposure as of June 30, 2013 and 2012 for the counterparties are as follows:

	_		2013					2012	
Moody's Rating	F	air Value	Net Exposure	Percentage of Net Exposure	Fa	air Value	E	Net xposure	Pecentage of Net Exposure
Aa3	\$	196,480	\$ 196,480	26.97%	\$	45,189	\$	45,189	11.57%
Aa2		68,353	68,353	9.39%		46,885		46,885	12.00%
A3		198,724	198,724	27.28%		84,367		84,367	21.59%
A2		106,379	106,379	14.61%		64,971		64,971	16.62%
A1		92,066	92,066	12.64%		3,119		3,119	0.80%
Baa1		66,323	66,323	9.11%		146,228		146,228	37.42%
	\$	728,325	\$ 728,325	100.00%	\$	390,759	\$	390,759	100.00%

The following table presents the fair value of derivative investments exposed to foreign currency risk as of June 30, 2013 and 2012:

			2013			20	12	
Currency	FX Forwards	Rights	Warrants	Options	FX Forwards	Rights	Warrants	Options
Australian Dollar	\$ 7,424	\$ 1,571	\$ -	\$ -	\$(85,578)	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
Brazilian Real	7,385	-	-	-	1,589	-	-	-
Canadian Dollar	(43,143)	-	-	397,444	(13,256)	10,733	-	-
Chilean Peso	6,394	-	-	-	1,450	1,296	-	-
Columbian Peso	-	-	-	-	(15,312)	-	-	-
Czech Koruna	7,402	-	-	-	9,411	-	-	-
Danish Krone	9,832	-	-	-	(30)	-	-	-
Egyptian Pound	(137)	-	-	-	(148)	-	-	-
English Pound Sterling	(99,137)	-	-	2,107,735	49,917	-	-	-
Euro Currency	95,900	18,101	-	2,062,912	118,889	18,220	6,103	-
Hong Kong Dollar	321	3	-	-	234	-	-	-
Indonesian Rupiah	-	-	-	-	(619)	-	-	-
Israeli Shekel	1,440	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Japanese Yen	(533,639)	-	-	-	(19,071)	-	-	-
Malaysian Ringgit	2,157	-	-	-	(1,234)	-	-	-
Mexican Peso	14,205	-	-	-	27,008	-	-	-
New Zealand Dollar	25,808	-	-	-	46,885	-	-	-
Norwegian Krone	48,222	-	-	-	4,157	-	-	-
Polish Zloty	(6,005)	-	-	-	(32,461)	-	-	-
Singapore Dollar	(25,115)	-	-	-	(13,207)	-	-	-
South African Rand	11,768	-	-	-	14,798	-	-	-
South Korean Won	(31,319)	-	-	-	23,502	-	-	-
Swedish Krona	16,622	-	-	-	(154,835)	-	-	-
Swiss Franc	72,344	-	-	-	(5,251)	-	-	-
Thailand Baht	(1,555)	-	-	-	(697)	-	-	-
Investments denominated	b							
in U.S. dollars		2,429	18	4,510,599			68,670,678	2,806,363
	\$ (412,825)	\$ 22,104	\$ 18	\$9,078,690	\$(43,859) 	\$ 30,249	\$68,676,781	\$2,806,363

Other Information

The System owns approximately 1% of the net position of the ISBI Commingled Fund as of June 30, 2013 and 2012. A schedule of investment expenses is included in the ISBI's annual report.

For additional information on ISBI's investments, please refer to their Annual Report as of June 30, 2013. A copy of the report can be obtained from the ISBI at 180 North LaSalle Street, Suite 2015, Chicago, Illinois 60601.

5. Administrative Expenses

A summary of the administrative expenses for the General Assembly Retirement System for fiscal years 2013 and 2012 are listed below.

6. Funding - Statutory Contributions **Required & Contributions Made**

On an annual basis, a valuation of the liabilities and reserves of the System is performed by the System's actuarial consultants in order to determine the amount of contributions statutorily required from the State of Illinois. For fiscal years 2013 and 2012, the actuary used the projected unit credit actuarial method for determining the proper employer contribution amount.

For fiscal years 2013 and 2012, the required employer contribution was computed in accordance with the State's funding plan. This funding legislation provides

Administrative expenses for fiscal year	s 2013 ai	nd 2012
	2013	2012
Personal services	\$126,791	\$122,061
Employee retirement contributions paid by employer	2,209	2,194
Employer retirement contributions	48,235	41,758
Social security contributions	9,354	9,039
Group insurance	35,937	27,827
Contractual services	108,182	91,533
Travel	577	252
Printing	1,787	1,750
Commodities	242	238
Telecommunications	857	902
Information technology	1,284	2,335
Automotive	371	957
Depreciation	757	705
Change in accrued compensated absences	2,911	(3,507)
Loss on disposal of equipment		60
Total	<u>\$339,494</u>	<u>\$298,104</u>

for a systematic 50-year funding plan with an ultimate goal to fund the cost of maintaining and administering the System at an actuarial funded ratio of 90%.

94 In addition, the funding plan pro-58 vides for a 15 year phase-in period 39 to allow the state to adapt to the 27 increased financial commitment. 33 Since the 15-year phase-in period 52 ended June 30 2010, the state's 50 contribution will remain at a level 38 percentage of payroll for the next)2 35 years until the 90% funded level 35 is achieved.

The total amount of statutorily)5 required employer contributions 7) for fiscal years 2013 and 2012 was 0 \$14,150,000 and \$10,502,000,)4 respectively. The total amount of

employer contributions received from the state during fiscal years 2013 and 2012 was \$14,150,000 and \$10,502,000, respectively.

The funded status of the System as of June 30, 2013, the most recent actuarial valuation date, is listed below:

Actuarial Value of Assets (a)	Actuarial Accrued Liability (AAL) Projected Unit Credit (b)	Unfunded AAL (UAAL) (b-a)	Funded Ratio (a/b)	Covered Payroll (c)	UAAL as a Percentage of Covered Payroll ([b-a]/c)
\$51,849,558	\$320,461,498	\$268,611,940	16.2%	\$14,902,000	1,802.5%

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Additional information on the latest actuarial valuation is as follows.

Valuation data: luna 20, 2012					
Valuation date: June 30, 2013					
Actuarial cost method: Project	ted Unit Credit				
Amortization method: a. For GASB Statement No Level percent of payrol	p. 25 reporting purposes: I				
 Per state statute: 15-year phase-in to a level percent of payroll until a 90% funding level is achieved 					
Remaining amortization perio a. For GASB Statement No 30 years, open b. Per state statute: 32 yea	b. 25 reporting purposes:				
Asset valuation method: Fair value, adjusted for any from investment return in recognized in equal amou period following that fisca	y actuarial gains or losses curred in the fiscal year ints over the five year				
Actuarial assumptions: Investment rate of return:	7.0 percent per year,				
Projected salary increases: Assumed inflation rate: Group size growth rate: Post-retirement increase:	compounded annually 3.5 percent per year (consisting of an infla- tion component of 3.0% per year, a productivity component of .40% per year, and a merit/pro- motion component of .10% per year), compounded annually 3.0 percent 0.0 percent Tier 1: 3.0 percent per year, compounded annually Tier 2: 3.0 percent per year or the annual change in the Consumer Price Index, whichever is less, com- pounded annually				
RP-2000 Combined He	to 2015, setback 3 years or females. Pre-retire- e based on 85 percent				

The schedule of funding progress, presented as required supplementary information (RSI) following the notes to the financial statements, presents multiyear trend information about whether the actuarial values of plan assets are increasing or decreasing over time relative to the AALs for benefits.

Pension Plan & Other Post-Employment Benefits

Plan Description. All of the System's full-time employees who are not eligible for participation in another state-sponsored retirement plan participate in the State Employees' Retirement System (SERS), which is a pension trust fund in the State of Illinois reporting entity.

The SERS is a single-employer defined benefit public employee retirement system (PERS) in which state employees participate, except those covered by the State Universities, Teachers', General Assembly, and Judges' Retirement Systems.

The financial position and results of operations of the SERS for fiscal years 2013 and 2012 are included in the State of Illinois' Comprehensive Annual Financial Report (CAFR) for the years ended June 30, 2013 and 2012, respectively. The SERS also issues a separate CAFR that may be obtained by writing to the SERS, 2101 South Veterans Parkway, Springfield, Illinois, 62794-9255 or by calling 217-785-7202.

The State of Illinois' CAFR may be obtained by writing to the State Comptroller's Office, Financial Reporting Department, 325 West Adams St., Springfield, Illinois, 62704-1858 or by calling 217-782-2053.

A summary of SERS' benefit provisions, changes in benefit provisions, employee eligibility requirements including eligibility for vesting, and the authority under which benefit provisions are established, are included as an integral part of the SERS' CAFR. Also included is a discussion of employer and employee obligations to contribute, and the authority under which those obligations are established.

Funding Policy. The System pays employer retirement contributions based upon an actuarially determined percentage of its payrolls. For fiscal years 2013, 2012, and 2011 the employer contribution rates were 37.987%, 34.190%, and 27.988%, respectively. The System's contributions to SERS for fiscal years 2013, 2012, and 2011 were \$48,235, \$41,758, and \$36,776, respectively, and were equal to the required contributions for each fiscal year.

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Other Post-Employment Benefits. The State provides health, dental, vision, and life insurance benefits for retirees and their dependents in a program administered by the Department of Central Management Services. Substantially all State employees become eligible for post-employment benefits if they eventually become annuitants of one of the State sponsored pension plans. Health, dental, and vision benefits include basic benefits for annuitants and dependents under the State's self-insurance plan and insurance contracts currently in force. Annuitants may be required to contribute towards health, dental, and vision benefits with the amount based on factors such as date of retirement, years of credited service with the State, whether the annuitant is covered by Medicare, and whether the annuitant has chosen a managed health care plan. Annuitants who retired prior to January 1, 1998, and who are vested in the State Employee's Retirement System do not contribute towards health, dental, and vision benefits. For annuitants who retired on or after January 1, 1998, the annuitant's contribution amount is reduced five percent for each year of credited service with the State allowing those annuitants with twenty or more years of credited service to not have to contribute towards health, dental, and vision benefits.

However, Public Act 97-0695, effective June 30, 2012, alters the contributions to be paid by the State, annuitants, survivors and retired employees under the State Employees Group Insurance Act. This Act requires the Director of Central Management Services to, on an annual basis, determine the amount that the State should contribute. The

remainder of the cost of coverage shall be the responsibility of the annuitant, survivor or retired employee. Annuitants also receive life insurance coverage equal to the annual salary of the last day of employment until age 60, at which time the benefit becomes \$5,000.

The State pays the System's portion of employer costs for the benefits provided. The total cost of the State's portion of health, dental, vision, and life insurance benefits of all members, including post-employment health, dental, vision, and life insurance benefits, is recognized as an expenditure by the State in the Illinois Comprehensive Annual Financial Report. The State finances the costs on a pay-as-you-go basis. The total costs incurred for health, dental, vision, and life insurance benefits are not separated by department or component unit for annuitants and their dependents nor active employees and their dependents.

A summary of post-employment benefit provisions, changes in benefit provisions, employee eligibility requirements including eligibility for vesting, and the authority under which benefit provisions are established are included as an integral part of the financial statements of the Department of Central Management Services. A copy of the financial statements of the Department of Central Management Services may be obtained by writing to the Department of Central Management Services, Stratton Office Building, 401 South Spring Street, Springfield, Illinois, 62706.

8. Analysis of Changes in **Reserve Balances**

The funded statutory reserves of the General Assembly Retirement System are composed of the following:

a. Reserve for Participants' Contributions

This reserve consists of participants' accumulated contributions for retirement annuities, survivors' annuities and automatic annual increases.

b. Reserve for Future Operations

This reserve is the balance remaining in the General Assembly Retirement System from State of Illinois contributions and revenue from investments after consideration of charges for payouts by the General Assembly Retirement System.

9. Accrued Compensation Absences

Employees of the General Assembly Retirement System are entitled to receive compensation for all accrued but unused vacation time and one-half of all unused sick leave earned after December 31, 1983 and prior to January 1, 1998 upon termination of employment. These accrued compensated absences as of June 30, 2013 and 2012 total \$22,783 and \$19,872, respectively and are included in administrative expenses payable.

Statements of Changes in Reserve Balances				
Years Ended June 30, 2013 and 2012				
	·			
			Total	
	Participants'	Future	Reserve	
	Contributions	Operations	Balances	
Balance at June 30, 2011 Add (deduct):	\$ 17,366,231	\$ 43,028,677	\$ 60,394,908	
Excess of revenues over (under) expenses Reserve transfers:	1,473,448	(9,124,437)	(7,650,989)	
Accumulated contributions of participar who retired or died with eligible	nts			
survivor during the year	(1,467,945)	1,467,945		
Balance at June 30, 2012 Add (deduct):	\$ 17,371,734	\$ 35,372,185	\$ 52,743,919	
Excess of revenues over expenses Reserve transfers:	1,410,117	192,985	1,603,102	
Accumulated contributions of participar who retired or died with eligible	nts			
survivor during the year	(2,721,854)	2,721,854		
Balance at June 30, 2013	\$ 16,059,997	\$ 38,287,024	\$ 54,347,021	

10. Equipment

Capital assets over \$100 are capitalized at their cost at the time of acquisition. Depreciation is computed using the straight-line method over the estimated useful life of the asset. The estimated useful lives are as follows: (1) office furniture - 10 years, (2) equipment - 6 years, and (3) certain electronic data processing equipment - 3 years.

in financial statement presentations. The System is required to implement this Statement for the year ending June 30, 2014.

GASB Statement No. 67, "Financial Reporting for Pension Plans", was established to provide improved financial reporting by state and local governmental pension plans. The scope of the Statement addresses accounting and financial reporting for the activities

Summary of the changes in equipment for fiscal years 2013 and 2012				
	2013			
	Beginning Balance	Additions	Deletions	Ending Balance
Equipment	\$ 15,555	\$ 108	\$ (587)	\$ 15,076
Accumulated depreciation	(11,945)	(757)	587	12,115
Equipment, net	\$ 3,610	\$ (649)	\$ -	\$ 2,961
		2012		
	Beginning			Ending
	Balance	Additions	Deletions	Balance
Equipment	\$ 19,118	\$ 2,618	\$ (6,181)	\$ 15,555
Accumulated depreciation	(17,361)	(705)	6,121	(11,945)
Equipment, net	\$ 1,757	\$ 1,913	\$ (60)	\$ 3,610

of pension plans that are administered through trusts that have the specific characteristics. For defined benefit pension plans, the Statement establishes standards of financial reporting for separately issued financial reports and specifies the required approach to measuring the pension liability for benefits provided through the pension plan. The System is required to implement this Statement for the year ending June 30, 2014.

11. New Accounting Pronouncement

GASB Statement No. 65, "Items Previously Reported as Assets and Liabilities", establishes accounting and financial reporting standards that reclassify and recognize, as deferred outflows of resources or deferred inflows of resources, certain items that were previously reported as assets and liabilities. The Statement also provides other financial reporting guidance related to the impact of the financial statement elements deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources, such as changes in the determination of the major fund calculations and limiting the use of the term "deferred"

12. Subsequent Event

On December 5, 2013, Governor Patrick Quinn signed Public Act 98-0599 into law. This new law includes a reduction of the Automatic Annual Increase, capping pensionable earnings of Tier 1 employees, creating a new defined contribution plan, delaying the retirement age of members under age 46, reducing of employee contributions for Tier 1 employees and funding guarantees. It takes effect no earlier than June 1, 2014.

Actuarial Valuation Date	Actuarial Value of Assets * (a)	Actuarial Accrued Liability (AAL) -Projected Unit Credit (b)	Unfunded AAL (UAAL) (b-a)	Funded Ratio (a/b)	Covered Payroll (c)	UAAL as a Percentage of Covered Payroll ([b-a]/c)
6/30/08	\$ 75,405,943	\$ 235,780,071	\$ 160,374,128	32.0%	\$ 12,871,000	1,246.0%
6/30/09	71,573,865	245,226,299	173,652,434	29.2	14,728,000	1,179.1
6/30/10	66,212,244	251,764,834	185,552,590	26.3	14,775,000	1,255.9
6/30/11	63,161,047	298,408,371	235,247,324	21.2	15,188,000	1,548.9
6/30/12	56,090,081	303,469,263	247,379,182	18.5	15,275,000	1,619.5
6/30/13	51,849,558	320,461,498	268,611,940	16.2	14,902,000	1,802.5

SCHEDULE OF FUNDING PROGRESS

* For fiscal years prior to 2009, the actuarial value of assets was equal to the fair value of assets. Beginning in fiscal year 2009, the actuarial value of assets is equal to the fair value of assets adjusted for any actuarial gains or losses from investment return incurred in the fiscal year recognized in equal amounts over the five year period following that fiscal year.

SCHEDULE OF EMPLOYER CONTRIBUTIONS

Year Ended June 30	Annual Required Contribution per GASB Statement No. 25	Percentage Contributed	Annual Required Contribution per State Statute	Percentage Contributed
2008	\$ 10,672,535	63.8%	\$ 6,809,800	100.0%
2009	11,129,440	79.5	8,847,000	100.0
2010	12,064,078	86.3	10,454,000	99.6
2011	13,086,199	84.4	11,039,000	100.1
2012	13,365,820	78.6	10,502,000	100.0
2013	17,064,640	82.9	14,150,000	100.0

Notes to Required Supplementary Information

	11 5	
Valuation date	June 30, 2013	June 30, 2012
Actuarial cost method	Projected unit credit	Projected unit credit
Amortization method: GASB Statement 25 reporting purposes	Level percent of payroll	Level percent of payroll
Per State statute	15 year phase-in to a level percent of payroll until a 90% funding level is achieved	15 year phase-in to a level percent of payroll until a 90% funding level is achieved
<i>Remaining amortization peri</i> GASB Statement 25 reporting purposes	<i>iod:</i> 30 years, open	30 years, open
Per State statute	32 years, closed	33 years, closed
Asset valuation method	Fair value, adjusted for any actuarial gains or losses from investment return incurred in the fiscal year recognized over a 5 year period at a rate of 20 percent per year.	Fair value, adjusted for any actuarial gains or losses from investment return incurred in the fiscal year recognized over a 5 year period at a rate of 20 percent per year.
Actuarial assumptions: Investment rate of return	7.0 percent per year, compounded annually	7.0 percent per year, compounded annually
Projected salary increases	3.5 percent per year (consisting of an inflation component of 3.0 percent per year, a productivity component of .40 percent per year, and a merit/ promotion component of .10 percent per year), compounded annually. In addition, no pay increases are assumed for the next 2 years.	4.0 percent per year (consisting of an inflation component of 3.0 percent per year, a seniority/merit component of 1.0 per year), compounded annually
Assumed inflation rate	3.0 percent	3.0 percent
Group size growth rate	0.0 percent	0.0 percent
Post-retirement increase	Tier 1: 3.0 percent per year, compounded annually. Tier 2: 3.0 percent per year or the annual change in the Consumer Price Index, whichever is less, compounded annually.	Tier 1: 3.0 percent per year, compounded annually. Tier 2: 3.0 percent per year or the annual change in the Consumer Price Index, which- ever is less, compounded annually.
Mortality rates	Post-retirement: RP-2000 Combined Healthy Mortality Table, sex distinct, projected to 2015, setback 3 years for males and 2 years for females. Pre-retirement: 85% of post-retirement mortality for males and 70% of post-retirement mortality for females.	Active and retired members: The UP-1994 Mortality Table for Males, rated down 4 years. Survivors: The UP-1994 Mortal- ity Table for Females, rated down 1 year.

General Assembly Retirement System, State of Illinois _____ 29

SUMMARY OF REVENUES BY SOURCE Years Ended June 30, 2013 and 2012

	2013	2012
Contributions:	2013	2012
Participants:		
Participants	\$ 1,451,227	\$ 1,568,759
Interest paid by participants	¢ 171017227	32,093
Repayment of refunds	-	21,890
Total participant contributions	1,451,227	1,622,742
Employer:		
General Revenue Fund	14,150,000	10,502,000
Total employer contributions	14,150,000	10,502,000
Total contributions revenue	15,601,227	12,124,742
Investments:		
Net investment income	1,339,754	1,225,617
Interest earned on cash balances	13,959	14,849
Net appreciation (depreciation) in		
fair value of investments	5,138,885	(1,321,914)
Total investment revenue (loss)	6,492,598	(81,448)
Total revenues	\$ 22,093,825	\$ 12,043,294

SCHEDULE OF PAYMENTS TO CONSULTANTS Years Ended June 30, 2013 and 2012

2013	2012
\$ 38,485	\$ 24,000
38,975	39,975
3,227	518
1,447	779
\$ 82,134	\$65,272
	\$ 38,485 38,975 3,227 1,447

SUPPLEMENTARY FINANCIAL INFORMATION

SUMMARY SCHEDULE OF CASH RECEIPTS AND DISBURSEMENTS Years Ended June 30, 2013 and 2012

	2013	2012
Cash balance, beginning of year	\$ 2,481,335	\$ 3,102,265
Receipts:		
Participant contributions	1,452,244	1,566,217
Employer contributions:		
General Revenue Fund	14,283,540	9,189,260
Interest income on cash balances	13,432	15,326
Tax-deferred installment payments	5,611	11,744
Cancellation of annuities	40,635	16,190
Repayment of refunds	-	52,915
Transfers from Illinois State Board of Investment	6,500,000	8,225,000
Miscellaneous	50	70
Total cash receipts	22,295,512	19,076,722
Disbursements:		
Benefit payments:		
Retirement annuities	16,618,112	15,910,304
Survivors' annuities	3,509,601	3,347,653
Refunds	73,862	147,434
Administrative expenses	336,577	292,261
Total cash disbursements	20,538,152	19,697,652
Cash balance, end of year	\$ 4,238,695	\$ 2,481,335



Independent Auditor's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting and on Compliance and Other Matters Based on an Audit of the Financial Statements Performed in Accordance With *Government Auditing Standards*

The Honorable William G. Holland Auditor General State of Illinois and The Board of Trustees General Assembly Retirement System of the State of Illinois

As Special Assistant Auditors for the Auditor General, we have audited, in accordance with the auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in *Government Auditing Standards* issued by the Comptroller General of the United States, the financial statements of the General Assembly Retirement System of the State of Illinois (System), as of and for the year ended June 30, 2013, and the related notes to the financial statements, which collectively comprise the System's basic financial statements, and have issued our report thereon dated December 20, 2013. Our report includes a reference to other auditors who audited the financial statements of the Illinois State Board of Investment, an internal investment pool of the State of Illinois, as described in our report on the System's financial statements. This report does not include the results of the other auditors' testing of internal control over financial reporting or compliance and other matters that are reported on separately by those auditors.

Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

Management of the System is responsible for establishing and maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting (internal control). In planning and performing our audit of the financial statements, we considered the System's internal control over financial reporting to determine the audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances for the purpose of expressing our opinion on the financial statements, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the System's internal control. Accordingly, we do not express an opinion on the effectiveness of the System's internal control.

A *deficiency in internal control* exists when the design or operation of a control does not allow management or employees, in the normal course of performing their assigned functions, to prevent, or detect and correct, misstatement on a timely basis. A *material weakness* is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of the System's financial statements will not be prevented, or detected and corrected on a timely basis. A *significant deficiency* is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control that is less severe than a material weakness, yet important enough to merit attention by those charged with governance.





Our consideration of internal control was for the limited purpose described in the first paragraph of this section and was not designed to identify all deficiencies in internal control that might be material weaknesses or significant deficiencies. Given these limitations, during our audit we did not identify any deficiencies in internal control that we consider to be material weaknesses. However, material weaknesses may exist that have not been identified.

Compliance and Other Matters

As part of obtaining reasonable assurance about whether the System's financial statements are free of material misstatement, we performed tests of its compliance with certain provisions of laws, regulations, contracts and grant agreements, noncompliance with which could have a direct and material effect on the determination of financial statement amounts. However, providing an opinion on compliance with those provisions was not an objective of our audit and, accordingly, we do not express such an opinion. The results of our tests disclosed no instances of noncompliance or other matters that are required to be reported under *Government Auditing Standards*.

Purpose of this Report

The purpose of this report is solely to describe the scope of our testing of internal control and compliance and the results of that testing, and not to provide an opinion on the effectiveness of the System's internal control or on compliance. This report is an integral part of the audit performed in accordance with *Government Auditing Standards* in considering the System's internal control and compliance. Accordingly, this communication is not suitable for any other purpose.

BKD,LIP

Decatur, Illinois December 20, 2013

General Assembly Retirement System of the State of Illinois

Prior Findings Not Repeated June 30, 2013

Prior Finding Not Repeated – Government Auditing Standards

A. Finding – Noncompliance with Fiscal Control and Internal Auditing Act

The General Assembly Retirement System (System) was not in compliance with the Fiscal Control and Internal Auditing Act (the Act). (Finding Code No. 12-1)

During the current year audit, we noted the System hired a full-time internal auditor. As a result, the System was able to complete audits in accordance with its current two-year plan for fiscal years 2013-2014. The System also prepared and transmitted to the Auditor General a certification that the systems of internal fiscal and administrative controls of the System complied with the requirements of the Act (30 ILCS 10/1003) within the required timeframe.